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At an informal meeting of Legislative Council held on
Thursday, 17 May, His Excellency the Governor gave
a brief report on his recent visit to the UK when, in
the margins of the Governors’ Conference which took
place from 2 – 4 May, he was able to discuss a number
of issues that are pertinent to the economic
development of St Helena.  The first meeting in the
UK was with St Helena Line (SHL) to discuss the tender
process for the future management of the RMS St
Helena passenger and ship operation contracts.  Whilst
the UK Serious Fraud Office was conducting an
investigation into Curnow Shipping Ltd, Governor
Hollamby had agreed with SHL that Curnow’s tenders
would continue to be considered on their own merits.
However, in the event of one or both contracts being
awarded to Curnow, it would be subject to the inclusion
of a suitable caveat, which would provide for the
withdrawal of the contract(s) should Curnow be found
guilty of any offence.   It was hoped that the outcome
of the tender process would be known by the end of
May.  In meeting with FCO officials including the new
Director of the Americas, the Resource Management
Officer and the Deputy Head of the Overseas
Territories Department, the Governor was able to
obtain approval in principle for a number of projects
that had previously been forwarded to the FCO by the
Office of the Chief Secretary.  Good Government
Funding was obtained for support for the local police
force to finance a two-year appointment of an
expatriate Assistant Superintendent of Police following
ASP Derek Thomas’ promotion to Chief of Police
later this year.  Whilst ASP Thomas had been identified
to succeed the current expatriate Chief of Police, Royce
Hipgrave, no one had been identified to fill the number
two position.  Funding was also agreed in principle
from the new FCO Economic Diversification Fund to
set up a Companies Registry office in St Helena.  The
absence of a Companies Registry office has denied
local business the benefits of corporate status and
limited liability.  It is an impediment to the
development of the economy.  It will aid inward
investment in that investors will be able to register
their business in St Helena rather than having to do so
in London.  In addition to the above, St Helena and
Ascension Island will now be able to attend the biennial
Island Games to be held in the Isle of Man in July this
year.  An application for funding in the sum of £18,000
had been sent to the FCO in April this year.  His
Excellency was able to follow this up whilst in the UK
resulting in the total amount being approved from the
Command Project Budget.  Finally, to ensure the
continued protection and well being of the tortoises
and the safety of visitors at Plantation House, £25,000
from the FCO’s Estate Budget was also approved to
replace the metal fencing around Plantation lawn.
Parts of the existing fencing have deteriorated and the
tortoises have begun to escape onto the main road.
Fortunately they have been found and returned
uninjured to the safety of their paddock without falling
over the embankment adjacent to the north side of
the lawn.  Moving away from FCO-funded projects,
Governor Hollamby met with DFID officials and Joe
Terry from SHELCO, who was accompanied by the
Deputy Chairman of a leading architectural and
engineering firm “OVE ARUP” who had joined forces
with SHELCO.  The meeting was positive with “OVE
ARUP” explaining that they would be in a position to
offer a Public Private Partnership and help to raise
the balance of monies that would be needed for an
airport over an above that which DFID would provide
for the least cost access option i.e. either sea or air
access.  The meeting was however, unable to discuss
the findings of the High-Point Rendel air/sea access
study since the report had not been finalised.  The
Governor’s Conference covered a number of issues

Another busy week has
slipped by and the
festivities of last weekend
seem to have been much
enjoyed by all who took

part. Some people expressed disappointment that the
Ladder wasn’t lit up for the occasion as it was for the
Millennium last year along with the Jerusalem lamp,
which still burns quietly away in St James’s Church.
Anyway it won’t be long before the year rolls round to
St Helena Day once more. The report on HE’s visit to
the UK (left) makes interesting reading and it comes
across quite strongly that Governors left DFID and the
various other agencies that are responsible for our
progress or otherwise in no doubt as to their feelings
and of course ours on the issues which face and effect us
in the near future. The promises in the White Paper
sometimes appear a little loaded in favour of our
masters’ objectives, though it may be that this trend,
which has been going on for many years may be in the
process of reversal as our benefactors begin to realise
that neither we nor they can continue in this atmosphere
of “we keep giving you money and all you do is ask for
more!” This is of course not the case. I am sure that
there is nothing that St Helenians would wish more
than a more constructive and indeed productive
relationship with the Mother Country. We are ready to
take on the responsibility of controlling our destiny in
a more positive manner. We have done it in the past
and I see no reason why it should not be the case in the
future. Having said all that the situation looks a bit
more hopeful as far as communication is concerned
and I think this is the value of the Governor ’s
attendance at such meetings. Although we can never
appear to be 100% happy with what is happening I
think we have to accept that no matter how slowly
things move – at least they are moving. What we need
to make sure of is that our next Council is a strong one
and only we as voters can ensure this. We cannot choose
our Governor, our Chief Secretary or our Financial
Secretary but we can choose our local leaders – the ones
we often blame for the perceived inadequacies of our
Government. The 27 June is not far away and it is our
moral responsibility to go to the Polls and vote with
our conscience for the best possible outcome, which

including citizenship, law and order, relations with the
EU and the OCT decision, human rights and the
environment.   On the citizenship issue, Governors
expressed their disappointment that relevant legislation
had not been passed and submitted that despite the 1999
White Paper “Partnership for Progress and Prosperity”,
London was not living up to its commitments:  there
could be no partnership without the delivery of
citizenship.  In discussing relations with the EU and the
OCT decision, the Governor was advised that DFID had
lifted its block on the Wharf Improvement Project with
regard to the economic rate of return on the funding.
The project proposal would now be refined and submitted
to the EU.  Governors were also presented with a lengthy
White Paper “Making Globalisation Work for the Poor”.
Governor Hollamby took the opportunity to stress the
need for air access on St Helena, making it clear that
without an airport, there would be little inward

Continued on Page 6

will reap the greatest and
wisest Government and
Legislature that we can
possibly achieve through
the exercise and power of
our democratic rights.  In
ancient Greek times people
were allowed to sit in on
and listen to the
deliberations of the
‘senate’ at the highest
level, perhaps we will be
accorded the same favours
in the future so that we can
see and hear what is being
said in our future interests.
Anyway enough of
politics, what’s new on the
horizon? This year we have
several fairly major cruise
ships scheduled to visit
towards the end of the year
including the Aurora, the
latest great P & O liner
after the Oriana.  Anyone
who has followed its
construction on the TV will
be aware of what an
impressive and majestic
vessel we can expect to see
assuming that the seas are
kind. The QE2s is due to
visit three times and
various other ships should
bring a bit of money to the
Island so we should be
gearing up for these visits
now and not dithering
around until the day before
arrival before making plans
as to how we can cope with
2050 extra bodies on the
Island in a short period of
time. Talking of time let’s
go back to the beginning;
in a very short space of
time – 1/500th of our age as
a discovered entity in one
of the world’s great oceans
we will be celebrating our
discovery as a haven for
people and animals
although a few of these
were already here when this
glorious hump of rock was
spotted by a Portuguese
sailor all those years ago.
Let us make sure that in
the coming months our
Quincentenial celebration
is significant, memorable,
tangible and lasting.
In the meantime…
Have a Nice Weekend
Johnny

The Staff at Sundale house would like to
send sincere condolences to the family and
friends of the late Daphne Yon, affectionately

known as Babsy, who passed away on 21 May.
Thanks to the Doctors and Nurses for their kind
care and attention to Daphne during her short time
in hospital. Thanks also to Father Fred for
conducting the funeral service and to Mrs Pat Musk
for playing the organ. The burial took place at St
Paul’s Cathedral on 22 May.

DAPHNE YONDAPHNE YONDAPHNE YONDAPHNE YONDAPHNE YON
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 Editorial
Discretion

In the interests of
brevity, clarity or space,
the Editor reserves the
right to withold, abridge
or amend any letter or
article submitted for
publication. The Editors
decision is final.
Publication does not
convey editorial
approval or agreement
to the writer’s views.

 WRITE ON
Have you anything
to say? Then let us

know

Continued on Page 4

Dear Editor,

Dear Editor,

Dear Editor,
I wonder if anyone else
will agree that a good
project would be to
remake some of those oil
lantern holders that used
to grace our streets and
public places. There are
two cradles for them on
the wall outside the Castle
and another at the end of
the lane from Back Street
etc. Surely reproductions
of these would not be very
hard to fabricate in our
school workshops and be
an excellent project for
the students who can show
how well they can use the
various tools and metal
fabrication skills.
As a matter of interest the
wick and paraffin holders
are already in stock
as they have a number of
those old yellow road oil-
warning lights at P.W.D.
Filled with Paraffin and lit
for the duration of the
celebrations they would
look quite cute as well as
looking much better than
being lose items hanging
down from the walls in a
state of general neglect
and disrepair.  Perhaps we
could also make ‘The Run’
an interesting pretty and
useful walk by the
application of suitable
areas to plant flowers,
shrubs and colourful trees.
By the way the run itself
could do with some small
repairs as ‘a stitch in time
saves nine!’  Well
someone did ask for ideas!
Julian Cairns-Wicks,
Market Street,
Jamestown.

Dear Editor,
I would be extremely
grateful, if with the
cooperation of the Saint
Helena News Paper, I could
through you extend the
thanks of not only myself
but also the other
volunteers from
Lancashire County Fire and
Rescue Service, Station
Officer Andy Barnes and
Sub Officer Andy
Wilkinson, and myself,
former Assistant
Divisional Officer Colin
Cunliffe, who within the
last six months have
worked with and assisted
the St Helena Fire
Department, and other
Island agencies.
Collectively we would like
to thank all those who
have made our visit so
memorable, the warmth;
cooperation, support and
general friendliness will
remain a lasting memory
with us for many years to
come. To make a list of all
those special people we
met would take forever;
and I would not wish to
cause offence by leaving
any one out. Suffice to say
everyone we met without
exception was helpful and
friendly. What the Island
lacks sadly in tangible
facilities and rights, the
“Saints” have the more
important and non-
tangible ones in
abundance, the ones of
warmth, tolerance,
humour, and friendliness,
which should be the norm.
But unfortunately in many
parts of the World
including mine we have
lost. Again on behalf of
myself my colleagues and
my partner Julie. Thank
you once again.
Yours Sincerely
Colin Cunliffe.

Dear Editor,
I refer to a letter received
from Olive Yon in
Plumstead, South Africa,
published in the 18 May
edition of St Helena News,
whereby she questioned
whether the Secretary of
States approval had been
sought to ‘acquire or be part
owner of any land on the
island’ as stipulated by
Public Service Orders.
To put the record straight,
and to clear up any
misconceptions, I can
confirm that the Secretary
of state’s approval was
sought and obtained for Mr
Styles to hold an interest
in land in St Helena.
Yours faithfully
P Andrews (Mrs)
Clerk of Councils

I find myself going back in
time in reading your St.
Helena News dated 9th
March 2001, and I refer to
page 9 of that issue and the
item ‘PEST WATCH’.  The
author commented on the
locally produced
peaches.”It has been
encouraging to see the
amount of local peaches
available this season. Not
only were peaches
presented as gifts between
households, but were also
for sale on the local
market. Approximately
25kgs were reported to
have been sold through one
particular outlet.” The
author goes on to say that
the peaches were tastier
than imported peaches.
Rightly so but I must
disagree with the statement
that reads. “The objective
of the Integrated Pest

Management Project was
to increase local
production of fruit and
vegetables and to reduce
imports.”  I find this rather
misleading as it would
appear that through the
Integrated Pest
Management Project,
where many thousands of
pounds had been spent in
an endeavour to try and
eradicate the
Mediterranean Fruit Fly
that failed, we now have
perfect local peaches. The
statement is untrue. I
speak from experience.
When the Integrated Pest
Management Programme
was well established, and I
received an IPM visit, I was
asked not to spray with
Lebaycid Liquid because
the IPM team would like
to experiment with some
special Fruit Fly Bate on
my peach and plum trees.
I went along with their idea
and left this part of the
fruit tree management to
them. In previous years, I
have always had an
abundance of good tasty
plums and peaches, and I
thought that after the new
experiments I would have
a good crop, (maggot free)
without having to
spray.This would be
wonderful I thought.
However, I was mistaken.
That season nothing could
be harvested, not even to
give away, as the whole
crop of fruit was heavily
infested after being stung
by the Mediterranean Fruit
Fly. No one from the IPM
team ever came back to
check or even ask about
the crop quality. I
therefore reverted to my
old method. Mulching,
pruning, manure and
placing drip irrigation on
each tree from Spring to
the end of the fruit season.
After blossoming of both
the peach and plum trees I
took my empty five gallon
tin, stuffed it with dry grass,
made a few holes in the
side, set it alight and placed
it under each tree for an
hour or so each week. The
smoke from the
smouldering grass does a
tremendous job of keeping
away the fruit fly as the
fruit develops. The trees
also had two applications
of Lebaycid Liquid. As a
result, this year I had an
abundance of fruit. I made
gifts to family and friends
and a substantial amount

of peaches and plums were
sent to the Market in
Jamestown.  The St.
Helena News Item 0f 9th
March 2001 would
therefore appear to
readers that the success of
having tastier, maggot free
fruit now grown locally
was the result of the
Integrated Pest
Management Programme.
Unfortunately you have
been mislead.
Tony Leo, Ocean View,
Sapper Way.

I thought the suggestion of
an ideas column a good one
and would like to
contribute the following:-
For a number of years
several people have
thought that a Coastal
Road to Ruperts - from the

landing steps round
Needle’s Eye - would be a
great asset to the island -
particularly since
unsightly containers began
to become the norm. It
would obviously give ease
of access for crane,
fisheries etc and allow the
Argos proposal of making
Ruperts a container park
a real possibility. The
wharf area would then
become a much more
attractive area for visitors
to arrive, and also be free
for recreational activities.
What do others think?
Barbara B. George

Dear Editor,
Because I have no St
Helenian qualifications it is
very hard for me to get a
decent job that pays well. I
had a job earlier this year
but was only getting 50p
per hour whereas when I
was in the UK doing some
part-time work I was
getting £4 per hour. I think
the pay that some people
get is very ridiculous.
What if they were living
on their own? How are they
supposed to cope? So far,
I’ve been turned down for
at least 12 jobs and I think
it is ridiculous, as I’ve got
my grades from when I was
in England but no one here
will accept them. All of the
hard work I did in England
was for nothing and it’s a
shame that I have to waste
my life sitting in the house
all day, every day. When
someone comes from
overseas they get a job
straight away. A lady came
from the Falklands not so
long ago and had a job a
few days later down at the
Castle. Another woman
came from Ascension by
the last ship and the Social
Services kept phoning her
to find out if she wanted a
job there. A young man
came from the UK and was
offered a job at the
Jamestown Spar. Even
though these people might
have experience or
whatever they should still
have to go through the
same procedures as
everyone else. I know for
sure that there were no
interviews going on for
these jobs’ as they weren’t
even advertised. I’ve been
trying for six months to
actually get a job but have
been totally unsuccessful.
There is too much
favouritism going on on
this Island and I know that
it’s not only me that has a
problem.
Name and address
withheld.

Dear Editor,
Glancing back on last
week’s News concerning
the unfairness of wages
and discomfort allowance
within the Energy Section.
I am lost and baffled; will
somebody please explain
Energy Discomfort
Allowance? Pull the other
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 WRITE ON
Continued from

Page 3

leg its got bells on it.
Let’s go back a few years
when greed raised its ugly
head; there was a meeting
within the Energy Section
concerning this very same
thing only this time with
a difference, the so called
Discomfort Allowance
Group Vs the
Distribution Foreman
who were always on call.
The persons on call were
never available so
naturally the Distribution
Foreman was obliged to go
out himself on many
occasions not returning
home until 6 or 7 o’clock
in the morning, sometimes
later. After a debate it was
agreed that the Foreman
would stay at home and
his team would make
themselves available for
callouts. Within a very
short time everything was
back to square one; the
team put on a
disappearing act doing
what they liked best and
the Distribution Foreman
was back on call. But this
didn’t go un-noticed,
some time later, Director
of Works, A C Rennie
spotted this injustice
during a departmental
reshuffle and approached
the Castle, the
Distribution Foreman was
paid a substantial sum of
money for his time in lieu.
So my friend, Mr
Concerned Islander, I
wouldn’t use the word
Discomfort so harshly for
its words like Discomfort
and Uncomfortable that
lie solely with the
individual conscience.
They say that even a fish
wouldn’t get caught if it
kept its mouth shut.
A Struggling Tax Payer

The Fun Day hosted by the St James’ Restoration
Action Group and Mr Melvin Benjamin on 20th May
seems to have been a great success judging from
comments from members of the public - it seems that
everyone who came to the Plain had a good time.   The
day was started off by the Half Tree Hollow
Cheerleaders from Prince Andrew School. They
performed their routine in their colourful outfits
b r i n g i n g
e v e r y o n e ’ s
attention to
bear on the
stage area
where the Lord
Bishop then
w e l c o m e d
everyone and
Miss St Helena,
Miss Peggy
M o y c e ,
declared the
day’s events
open. She was
then presented
with a bouquet
of roses.
I m m e d i a t e l y
following the
o p e n i n g
ceremony, the
toddlers were
on display in
their wonderful
Fancy Dress
outfits– some
mums had certainly been hard at work with the sewing
machines and others with constructing the frameworks
for a fairy’s wings and a wall! All the entrants are to be
congratulated for their efforts and the judges didn’t
have an easy task in deciding on the winners. Every
entrant received a gift for having a go.  Some of the
toddlers must have been pleased to change out of their
hot costumes and find the Ice creams although others
seemed to make a beeline for the Bouncy castle as soon
as it was blown up! Business here was non-stop until it
was deflated just before the Songs of Praise.  The stalls
attracted a lot of business – selling of
food was brisk with Soup & Hot Dogs,
Fish Cakes , Curry & Rice all being in
demand as was the BBQ which eventually
ran out in the evening! Ice creams were

Fun Day attracts 1500 to
2000 people to Francis Plain!

By Cathy Hopkins

very popular in the heat of the day and the Teas stall
did good trade all afternoon. Displays were enjoyed and
aroused the interest of visitors and it seems that there
was no shortage of takers for raffle tickets or for having
a go on the Bottle & Can stalls , Lucky Dips [ the
organisers said they wished they ‘d made more as they
sold out very quickly!] Odds & Evens, or buying Plants,
Bric a Brac etc. The Bingo was also popular.  Down on
the field the Fun Sports took off after lunch – as always
the announcers had to cajole people to get up and have
a go, but once started the races kept going although
there was no interest in the Bike Races nor in any of
the Obstacle Races. Several flat races proved popular
and a relay was run. The Pillow Fight was just for fun
and seemed to be used throughout the afternoon.   Keen
interest was evident when the Tug of War was called.
The Fishermen’s Challenge was taken up by several
teams but, in the final between the Fishermen and the
Irishmen, it was local pride at stake and the visitors
didn’t really stand a chance against the pulling strength

of the local
lads!  There
was a lovely
a t m o s p h e r e
throughout the
day and
e v e r y o n e
seemed intent
upon enjoying
themselves –
some stayed in
the shade of
t e n t s
a l o n g s i d e
their cars,
o t h e r s
watched from
the terraces,
many came on
the field to
sample the
BBQ and visit
the Beer Tent
and some
r e m a i n e d
firmly sat in
the Pavilion

or on their own seats watching proceedings from the
“top” ! It was very much a “do what you feel like
doing” day and I suspect that a lot of the children will
have slept well on Sunday night as they didn’t stop
running round, playing football, bouncing on the Bouncy
Castle or having their own tug of war competition.
The day’s events closed with a short Songs of Praise
accompanied by the Get-togethers Orchestra and was
followed by an evening of music and dancing which
attracted even more people to come over to the Plain.
Overall, the organisers feel that it was well worth all the

hard work and would like to say a
heartfelt THANK YOU to
everyone who assisted in the
preparations for the day, the
running of the day, and the
clearing up on 21st May!! At least
one of the organisers didn’t see
his bed until the early hours of
Monday morning but he was still
there by ten o’clock to help with
the clean up operation!! The
tremendous support shown by the
public is very much appreciated
but to the child who asked” When
are you going to do this again?”
we think perhaps a little breathing
space is needed first!
In related news... St Helena
Day Celebrations on page 6

Clockwise from left to Right: 1) Queuing up for a little  excitment  ,
2)  The Step ‘n’ Stompers,  3) Breezing off between events,
4)  Kiddies pillow fighting.

1 2

34

Above:  Our DJ for
the day - John

“Pogie” Coleman
Left:  Havin’ a beer
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ACTIVITY REPORT
The Police Department dealt with 20 reports last
week.  Four arrests were made in separate incidents.
On Tuesday, 15 May at about 8.20pm a male from
Jamestown was arrested for being found drunk in a
public place, he was charged with the offence and
bailed to appear before Magistrates on Thursday, 24
May. On Thursday, 17 May two males from the Briars
were arrested for fighting; one of them was admitted
to hospital to have his injuries treated. Both men
were charged with being in possession of an offensive
weapon for an unlawful purpose and one was also
charged with assault occasioning actual bodily harm.
A resident in the Red Hill, Levelwood area, who was
at home alone at about 3.00am on Saturday morning
heard someone attempting to gain entry to his home.

 Over the past six weeks we have received four reports
of burglaries. All of which occurred in the St Pauls
and Half Tree Hollow areas. The most recent one
being at Tom Crowards residence Red Hill. Mr.
Crowards arrived home on Sunday 20 May at 22:30
hours.  At this time he saw a male person leaving his
residence.  This person was about five feet ten inches
tall, had a fair complexion, and was dressed in dark
clothing.  This person was carrying a black rucksack,
belonging to the Croward family. Other items of value
were stolen from Mr. Crowards house.  DID YOU
SEE ANYONE IN THE AREA OF THE
CROWARDS RESIDENCE?

UUUUUNDNDNDNDNDETECETECETECETECETECTED CTED CTED CTED CTED CRRRRRIIIIIMMMMMEEEEE

The other three burglaries that occurred;
1) The Godfathers’ Rock Club on 5 April.  Money
was stolen and property damaged

2) IT Storeroom, Ladder Hill complex on 19 April. A
computer was stolen (make Compaq).

3) A&NRD Administration block, Scotland on 26
April. Property was damaged; an attempt was made
to open a safe containing three thousand four hundred
pounds.  It appeared the burglars’ efforts were to no
avail.

He quickly left the house and went to the home of a
nearby friend where he alerted the police by phone.
He returned with the Police and found the intruder
crouching by his bed. The man was arrested on
reasonable suspicion of burglary and charged with
burglary. He was later released on bail to appear before
Magistrates on 31 May. In the early hours of Sunday
morning a beige Ford Fiesta, registration number 129,
was parked in Barracks Square. The occupants had
gone to Dillon’s Bar for no longer than an hour. During
their absence some unknown person or persons went
to the car and removed a ladies black sling bag
containing £450. The Police would like to remind
the public that St Helena is not a crime free society
and they urge everyone to make every effort to ensure
that that their valuables and property are properly
secure. Another burglary took place at the residence
of Mr Tom Crowards at Red Hill. On returning to his
home he discovered a burglar leaving the house. He
pursued the man who is approximately 5ft 10in in
height and of a fair complexion. The man got away
with a black rucksack, a wallet containing some credit

Above:  Croward’s
residence, Red Hill

Right:  Door where entry
was facilitated

cards and £10 in cash as
well as a plate with some
food on it. The incident
was reported to the
Police but as yet the
burglar is still at large.
There was a theft of two
fishing rods with reels in
the Longwood area. One
minor Road Traffic
Accident was reported
and there were 10
requests for police
assistance.  The Police
department is pleased to
note that the
celebrations on Francis
Plain on Sunday and St
Helena Day in Jamestown
were a success and went
off without any
incidents.

Right & Bottom:  The
Cash Box and Safe

which was broken into

Centre:   Godfather’s
Rock Club

It would appear from the
crime scenes that all three
burglaries were planned
and burglars were
equipped. If anyone has
any information about
these burglaries or saw
persons in the areas on the
relevant dates where the
burglaries took place,
please let us know. You
can give the information
direct by telephoning
2626 and passing your
information on to the
receptionist, give it to an
officer of your choice,
you can call me anytime
either at work on 2626 or
at home on 4016 or call
the confidential crime
line 2151
If information that is
given results in a
person being charged a
reward of payment will
be made.

Detective Sergeant
Jeffrey Ellick

Left:  An attempt
was made to open

this Heavy Duty
Safe (containing

£3400) in the main
office after being
dismounted from

the wall

Right:
Reception
Area of

Administration
Block.

Right:  Broken
glass from
louvers on
reception
counter

The louvers which were
broken to gain entry
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Well – it has begun – the Q5 Celebrations. We are on
the countdown to St Helena’s Day 2002.  Over 300
people eventually filled the Bridge on Monday 21
May to celebrate this historic event which was opened
by the His Excellency the Governor. The special Q5
countdown clock, designed and made by Jason Yon
and Damien O’Bey, was started immediately after a
short service which was conducted by Bishop John
and members of the Right Hand Trust.  Making
history, Mrs Ethel Yon MBE started the clock – which
is probably the only one in the world, at the moment,
on such a long countdown.  Martin George provided
musical entertainment throughout the day, with many
people smiling at the sign behind him: “Joys Boys
Music”!!  For the first time in ages, the Market was
really brought alive. Crowds of people made their
way to see the special Q5 photomosaic poster and
some works from the Art and Craft Centre. So far,
some seven people have signed up for Miss St Helena
2002, and several people are also planning to start
researching their family history.  The sports on the
Bridge were very favourably received with egg and
spoon, three legged and ice cream jive races. It was
also amusing to see the Q5 committee trying their
best to pull tug ‘o’ war against a team of men who had
already won a game earlier in the day. The smallest
Q5 team member was Anya Richards who was
probably half the size of a member on the other end
of the rope!!  Despite trying their best – Q5 lost the
case of beer!! The happy crowd was also entertained
with a dance from the Pilling School Cheerleaders and
other dancers.  As the sun moved over towards Blue
Hill, people stayed to listen and dance to the music of
the Rock Club Band. The evening closed with more
music by Martin.  Radio St Helena news on Tuesday
22 said that most comments were favourable although
some were disappointed that the Ladder was not
lighted and there were no flags and coloured bulbs.
Still, the event turned out to be a great success. People
queued up for soft serve ice cream all day, and many
rounded off the evening with a drink in the pubs.
And guess what??  It’s only just begun…
The message from the Q5 committee is – “as the
clock is counting down, we must wind up – whole
island participation is the only way to success.”

It�s Begun...
By Garron Yon

Scenes of St Helena Day 2001

From the Fire &
Rescue Service

It has been
another busy
week for the Fire
and Rescue
Service and
whilst we look
back on a
successful rock
r e m o v a l
operation carried
out by the Public

Works and Service Department, we also reflect on the
tragic loss of life at Manatee Bay and offer sincere
condolences to the families of those involved.  Everyone
will know by now, through radio reports that two
fishermen, Glen Beard and Herman Peters did not return
from fishing last Wednesday afternoon. The Sea Rescue
Services were mobilised after being alerted that evening,
and whilst following investigations  we were certain that
the two had gone fishing in the area, sea conditions that
evening prevented any land or underwater searches being
carried out. The Rescue team were dispatched on
Thursday morning, including a land search team of ANRD
workmen, members of the emergency services and
members of the public, however, sea conditions were
such in Old Wife Cove, that a complete search of the
fishing rocks was unable to be carried out, until Barry
Benjamin of Harpers was collected from one side of the
cove and landed on the other. After searching, he found
clues, which led us to believe that Glen and Herman had
been fishing in the area known as Rainy Rocks. Divers
were committed to the water and located and retrieved
the body of Herman Peters at the entrance to a cove.
Repeated searches were carried out, but unfortunately
the body of Glen Beard could not be located.  Over the
following few days, sea conditions deteriorated, but divers
searched the entire area across the front of Manatee
Bay and Devils Hole. Saturday’s sea conditions were very
bad, and this continued into Sunday and Monday, although
a surface search and a deep dive was made on Sunday. Sea
conditions improved on Tuesday, although not good
enough to allow divers to search the area directly in
front of the area known as The Waterfall. A further
search was made on Wednesday, but again sea conditions
were unfavourable. At the time of writing this report, it
is planned to visit the area and carry out a surface search
on Thursday 24 May.  Thanks must be extended to all
who helped in some way or the other, especially to those
members of the public who helped with the land search,
both on the evening the report was received and the
ensuing days. This was the first rescue operation of its
kind to take place under my command and I found good
interaction between the Rescue Service, the Divers and
other emergency services, there was co operation in all
areas and whilst there were points we improved upon,
resulting from debriefs of the previous rescue, I am sure
there will be points to improve on from this occasion.
A successful operation at the end of the week was the
controlled rock fall by the Public Works and Services
Department last Friday. Rock Guards had identified an
outcrop of rock above the Wharf in Jamestown. From
the pictures you can see the quantities of rock and the
damage caused. However, it is quite obvious that it was a
very good move to bring the rock down in a controlled
manner as the damage can be repaired, had the rocks
fallen on their own, there could have been serious
consequences. The operation gave our section and the
Public Works and Services Department to work together,
using newly acquired skills and equipment.
Have a safe week
Derek Richards,
Deputy Fire Chief

investment and no tourist
industry given the limited
passenger capacity on the
RMS St Helena.  With an
ageing population and no
economic growth, St
Helena would be in a
continuous need for aid.
Vision was needed to fund
an alternative economic
development model for St
Helena and move us away
from dependency.  Air
access could lead to this.
Discussions on human
rights issues covered
domestic violence,
women’s rights and child
abuse.  Governor
Hollamby was able to brief
the meeting on the
implementation of
recommendations made by
DFID Social Adviser,
Stephen Kidd.  Mr Kidd was
in attendance and was able
to confirm that St Helena
was miles ahead of other
Overseas Territories where
there was a high rate of
crime including child abuse
and domestic violence.
Governor Hollamby was
also pleased to report that
Baroness Scotland, who
was a qualified Barrister in
family/social matters, had
offered to give free advice
to the Overseas
Territories.  Finally, the
conference noted that the
draft Environmental
Charter had been sent to
all Overseas Territories for
comments with a view to
obtaining agreement for
all territories to adopt the
Charter at the next
Overseas Territories
Consultative Council
meeting later this year.
On-island consultation
regarding the content of
the draft is being led by the
Environmental Co-
ordinator, Miss Isabel
Peters.    In concluding his
report to Legislative
Council, Governor
Hollamby commented
that the Governors’
Conference was very good
and that overall his visit
to the UK was most useful
and beneficial to St
Helena.
Office of the Chief
Secretary,
The Castle,
22 May 2001

GoverGoverGoverGoverGovernor’nor’nor’nor’nor’s visits visits visits visits visit
to the UK - to the UK - to the UK - to the UK - to the UK - GoodGoodGoodGoodGood

News for StNews for StNews for StNews for StNews for St
HelenaHelenaHelenaHelenaHelena

Continued fromContinued fromContinued fromContinued fromContinued from
Page 2Page 2Page 2Page 2Page 2
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There has been a noticeable change in peoples buying
habits over the last 10 years.  The Statistics Office, of
the Development and Economic Planning Department
conducts a ‘shopping basket’ survey every three months
to note any changes in prices. The ‘Shopping basket’
contains 160 goods and services that range from corn
flakes to payment for electricity bills. The section also
conducts a Household Expenditure Survey, which shows
what type of items people are buying.  A survey of this
type is also conducted in the UK and from their recent
results it was noted that people are buying different
things. It seems as though this is also becoming the
case on St Helena.  St Helena News spoke to Tracey
Thomas, Statistics Officer who has recently been
involved in supervising the household expenditure
survey that took place in July and August of last year.
They will be able to provide the results in June of this
year.  Response to the survey was good. During previous
surveys the section often came across the problem of
people not recording everything they consume which
made it necessary to adjust results to match items that
are being imported.  Otherwise, there would have been

 

By Garron Yon

�Tell me
bout the
good old

days again
Granpa�

 � ...Yep, the
times sure are

a changin� �

the problem of figures
showing that goods are
being imported to the
Island on a regular
basis, but not being
consumed.  Whilst

analysis of the data has
not yet been completed,
Tracey feels that some
items will have changed
since the last survey that
was conducted in 1994.
She says that there has
been the introduction of
television fees and an
increase in water charges
both of which will appear
as prominent figures on
peoples expense lists.
Besides this, the section has
also noted that peoples
general purchases have also
changed. For example
more people are buying
cooking oil as opposed to
lard.  St Helena News also
went to several shops to
find if there has been any
notable change in what
people have been buying
during the last 10 years.
Generally, all shops noticed
the same types of change.
People are far keener to
buy pastas and quick foods.
In fact, one person said
that to an extent, many
have now substituted pasta

for rice. The loose tea has been replaced by tea bags
and most people now buy tub margarine as opposed to
the packets of Echo.  There has also been a noticeable
concern from shoppers when it comes to expiry dates,
with no one wanting to buy food which is outdated.
Many people have also become more health conscious
and are buying low fat and sugar free foods.  Besides
food, it has even been noticed that in recent years,
people are becoming more particular when it comes to
the types of shampoos and facial creams they buy.
Generally, shopkeepers feel that people are very keen
to try any new foods or products, and they will naturally
ensure that they are ordering the stocks which people
want to buy.

Nearly three years ago St Helena News reported a
remarkable find by Mr Trevor Stevens of Fig Cottage,
Jamestown. Trevor, affectionately known as ‘Bread’,
presumably because he’s fairly crusty on the outside
but has a soft centre and likes to be buttered up,
found a prehistoric video camera in the back of a
friends garage, which after minor repairs and additions
he used to capture some classic footage of Saints
enjoying a congenial drink in the Standard and
Consulate Bars. Well Trevor has done it again. A
comparatively small erection has appeared on
Trevor’s estate in the form of a satellite dish, which
pointing skywards, Trevor says, provides him with
15 channels of digital TV. Trevor maintains that his
brother sent the mini-dish to him but word locally
has it that after many hours of painstaking
experimentation and tests Trevor has actually
constructed this technological miracle himself in his
front room, which is just below to the dish. It is a

wonder that no
one observed this
frantic activity
through the
window, as the
curtains are
p e r m a n e n t l y
open. Trevor, a
man who plays
his cards close to
his chest, admits
that he can pick
up channels that
no one else can
receive. A local
informant who

overheard a conversation between the bibulous
‘Captain Bread’ and another toper in one of the local
drinking establishments reported the following;
Trevor:  ‘Did you see the match the other night?’
Toper: ‘Man United versus Liverpool?’
Trevor:  ‘Naw.’
Toper: ‘Man United versus Bayern?’
Trevor:  ‘Naw.’
Toper: ‘Celtic versus that other team?’
Trevor:  ‘Naw!’
Toper: ‘Well what then?’
Trevor: ‘Mars versus Venus, silly!’
A local expert on satellite communication said that if
Trevor is able to pick up the channels he claims he
felt sure that NASA would be very interested. It is
rumoured that SETI (Search For Extra Terrestrial
Intelligence) are writing to Trevor by the next ship
with a view to sending a team down to investigate.
From our Foreign Correspondent.

THE ‘BREADELLITE’ GOES ONLINE

“The Breadellite Mk 1”

On Friday 18
May, Irene Davies
celebrated her 90th

birthday at ‘The
Haven’ in
Jamestown with a
t h o r o u g h l y
enjoyable tea
party.  She is the
daughter of
Charles and
C a r o l i n e
Sylvester from
Half Tree Hollow.

Irene is very well known as the Matron of the
‘Workhouse’ in Jamestown from 1941.  This was the
forerunner to ‘The Old People’s Home’ and today’s
‘Haven’.  The Workhouse was not only a home for
elderly people but also for the disabled and orphans.
Renie as Irene is affectionately known still has contact
with many of the children brought up in her care. She

IRENE DAVIES
90th BIRTHDAY

was living on the premises
together with her husband
Charles who worked as a
warden and there raised
three daughters, Sheila,
Heather and Jenny.
Altogether Renie had
spent over 33 years as
Matron and protector for
vulnerable people when
she retired in 1974 and has
made a magnificent
contribution to the St
Helenian society.  Happy
Birthday Irene and we are
all looking forward to
many more birthday
parties in the future.
Contributed by Bernice
Olsson
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Much of the Island’s natural history; its plants, animals,
fossil deposits and dramatic geological features as well
as the built heritage such as military batteries, can
only be found by exploring the Island on foot. Using
footpaths helps to preserve access to this and to some
of the most dramatic and beautiful parts of the island.
During Environmental Awareness Year (between
October 1998- September 1999) the St Helena Nature
Conservation Group (SNCG) led 21 guided walks to
raise awareness of our Island environment. Some of
the places visited included Great Stone Top, Shark’s
Valley, The Barn, Prosperous Bay, Sugar Loaf &
Thompson’s Valley.  We intend to establish these walks
as ‘post box walks’. We are also planning to produce
a booklet describing the walks in which stamps,
available at each destination, can be used to mark the
books against the walk completed. Keen walkers will
have already noticed that most of the post boxes, which
were donated by the ANRD, have been put in place
but are all still empty. We are still working on designing
the stamps and Solomon and Company have kindly
agreed to provide the stamps. Tom Crowards is busy

ImprImprImprImprImproving theoving theoving theoving theoving the
Quality ofQuality ofQuality ofQuality ofQuality of

OurOurOurOurOur
FootpathsFootpathsFootpathsFootpathsFootpaths
By DrBy DrBy DrBy DrBy Dr. Rebecca. Rebecca. Rebecca. Rebecca. Rebecca
CairCairCairCairCairns-wicksns-wicksns-wicksns-wicksns-wicks

Cartoon by Ryan Moyce

writing up the description of the walks.  We are
aware that many of the paths are in need of attention.
Inland paths are often overgrown and coastal paths
are subject to erosion. In addition many of the paths
are difficult to find or follow because they are not
clearly marked out on the ground.  To reverse the
deterioration of many of these walks the SNCG has
started an improvement programme. Once a month
volunteers will be encouraged to come along and help
improve the quality of different footpaths. The first
such walk was held on Sunday 6th May to Lot’s
Wife’s Ponds. Ten keen walkers armed with picks,
shovels and a rope worked hard to mark the route by
building cairns (stones piled together in a conical
shape); clear stones from parts of the path and, widen
the path in those places where it had collapsed or
was difficult to traverse. A section of rope was also
added, supplementing the existing rope, to help make

the descent to the ponds
a bit safer.  The walk was
rewarding, everyone
pitched in and helped –
the pickaxe workers did
an excellent job - the
improvements were
obvious, the weather was
fine and the company
friendly and jovial. Well
done and thanks.  The
next walk will be to High
Hill on Sunday 3rd June,
commencing at 10 am. We
hope people will come
along and join in. Help to
make a difference.

On Saturday afternoon the
St Helena Hash House
Harriers held their 150th

Hash at Rupert’s Valley. This
was a themed event, which
involved a degree of cross-dressing
along the lines of a Vicars and Tarts event. Seven adults
of varying dimensions took part, though there were a
couple of junior vicars involved as well as one very
young tart. The Hash trail is laid by a Hare who

SHHHH… 150

RUNS not out.
By Johnny Drummond

Above:  Vicars and
Tarts Rampage through

Ruperts
Right:  Trio of Tarts

normally lays the trail with Plain white flour as
opposed to self-raising. Several false trails are laid
and these are followed in order to find the start –
rather curious you might think. The merry band
arrived at Rupert’s and leisurely assembled into a
group for a photo opportunity. Workers from the
Fisheries and Argos complexes looked on in a
bemused state of bafflement, the heat was scorching
as the group went off on their wild goose chase. The
object of the Hash is not merely to produce physical
perfection in body and soul regardless of how slowly
the process is achieved but also to look forward to
the camaraderie of the general celebratory libation
which takes place afterwards, usually at one or other
of the local bibberies. Needless to say our roving
reporter did not take part in this historic event and
was merely on hand to click the shutter and take a

few notes. Hashers often have exotic nicknames
and Saturday was no different there was

‘Rugger Bugger’, ‘Loopy Lou’, and ‘
Rubber Heels’ in the line up.  At the end
of the Hash it was hoped that a brief
adjournment to Donny’s Place could be
effected to lave the dusty palates of the
participants. It was however decided that

a return to normal dress should take place
prior to the descent as raised eyebrows

might misconstrue the purpose and motives
of our happy Hashers. The Hash, although a

relatively recent phenomenon on St Helena, is
certainly not a new thing in other parts of the world.
A glance at the Web gives ample proof of this. The
original Hash House Harriers were formed in Kuala
Lumpur in about 1938 by A. S. Gispert – “a man of

great wit and charm”…
“He was a splendid fellow
and would be happy to
know that the harriers are
still going strong”. By all
accounts Gispert was not
an athlete and as much
stress was laid on the
subsequent refreshment as
on the Hash itself. Sadly
Gispert was killed during
WWII. The name
apparently stems from the
establishment where the
Hashers were boarded. It
is also believed that
because of their particular
knowledge of the various
by-ways of Selangor their
experience was of brief use
to MI5 during the early
stages of the War.  SH4 are
keen to accept new
members and anyone who
completes 10 hashes will
receive a unique T-shirt
exclusive to the St Helena
Hash. Anyone wishing to
join can contact Leon
“Hillbilly” Buckley on tel
no. 4469.
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CHURCH NEWS

THE PARISH OF ST. MATTHEW’S WITH ST MARK’S
AND LEVELWOOD

ST PAUL’S CATHEDRAL PARISH
Sunday,27th May - Sixth Sunday after Easter
8.00am Holy Eucharist Cathedral
11.00am Sunday School Cathedral
11.00am Sung Eucharist St Andrew’s
3.30pm Evening Prayer St Helena & the Cross
7.00pm Choral Evensong Cathedral

Thursday, 31st May - Visitation of the Blessed Virgin Mar y
10.00am Eucharist Bishop’s Chapel

Sunday, 3rd June - Pentecost
10.00am Sung Eucharist Cathedral
10.30am Young People’s Church St Andrew’s
3.30pm Holy Eucharist St Peter’s
7.00pm Holy Eucharist St Andrew’s

 BAPTIST SERVICES
Sunday 27th May
8.45am Service Sandy Bay Chapel
10.45am Service Knolcombes Chapel
7.00pm Service Jamestown Chapel
Bible Studies
Tuesday     Knollcombes  6.00pm

      Jamestown      7.30pm
Thursday   Sandy Bay     6.00pm

      Blue Hill      7.30pm

Sunday, 27th May - Sixth Sunday after Easter
11.00am Eucharist for the Ascension St Mark’s
7.00pm Evening Prayer St Matthew’s

Tuesday, 29th May
7.00pm Eucharist St Mark’s

Thursday, 31st May - Visitation of the blessed Virgin Mar y
7.30am Choir Practice St Mark’s

Sunday, 3rd June - Pentecost
11.00am Eucharist St Matthew’s
7.00pm Eucharist St Mark’s

(Levelwood bus operates this Sunday pick up time 6.20pm)

Sunday, 27th May - Sunday after Ascension Day
9.30am Parade Eucharist with Admission of Officers

St James’
7.00pm Evening Prayer St John’s

Wednesday 30th May
10.00am Hospital Communions

Thursday, 31st May - Visitation of the Blessed Virgin Mar y
7.00pm Eucharist with Healing St John’s

Sunday, 3rd June - Pentecost
9.30am Eucharist St James’
3.30pm Eucharist St Michael’s
7.00pm Evening Prayer St James’

Good News Club
Saturday at 10am

Baptist School Room
Jamestown

ST JAMES’ WITH ST JOHN’S, ST MARY’S
& ST MICHAEL’S

Saturday, 26th May
9.30 - 10.00am Sabbath School
10.00am Bible Study & Discussion
11.00am Divine Service
Wednesday 30th May - Crusade at Guinea Grass Community Centre
Topic: “Search for Health” at 7.30pm

        All Are Welcome

Seventh Day Adventist
Church

All are Welcome

Baha’i Centre, Gumwoods
Thursday 8pm

All Are Welcome

Baha’i

Faith

Sunday, 27th May
9.00am Divine Service     Half Tree Hollow

New Apostolic Church

Wednesday 30th May
7.30pm Divine Service    Half Tree Hollow

The Salvation Army
Sunday, 27th May
11.00am Service Half Tree Hollow
7.00pm Service Half Tree Hollow
4.00pm Service Deadwood

JAM CLUB
10.00am Half Tree Hollow
3.00pm Deadwood

All children are welcome at this Club.

Home Leagues
(Meetings for Ladies)
TuesdayHalf Tree Hollow 3.30pm
Wednesday Haven   2.00pm
Thursday    Deadwood  2.00pm

Trift shop will
reopen Friday and
Saturday mornings

from 8.00 to 10.00am

HERMAN
PETERSObituary

Mum Mary, sister Shirley, niece Miranda,
nephew Garreth, auntie Winnie, uncles Jimmy,

Dougie and Robert and immediate family would like to extend their
sincere thanks and gratitude to the many people who have sent
their condolences at the tragic loss of Herman. The many words of
compassion have been a source of strength to the whole family at
this difficult time.  Thanks to all who helped in any way to make it
possible to have Herman returned home to his final resting place.
Thanks to ASP Derek Thomas and the Police Team, to DFC Derek
Richards and his Rescue Services, to the staff of the A&NR

Department, the staff of Solomon & Company, to the Doctors and
medical staff, to all volunteers who gave up their time in the search
for Herman.  A special thank you to the Dive Team namely Larry
Thomas, Graham Sim, Robert George, Paul Hickling, Belfred
Lawrence, Martin Buckley, Anthony Thomas, Steve McCabe and
the rest of the boat crew for risking their own lives in the successful
recovery of Herman’s body.  Thanks to Mrs Pat Musk, the organist,
Lay Minister, Mrs Ruth Pridham, Father Fred George, Father Clive
Duncan and Bishop John Salt and all who sent floral tributes.
It is evident from the large number of people who came to St Helena
and the Cross to say farewell to Herman that he was a popular
figure amongst the Island community.
May he Rest in Peace.
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Having decided that you are going to purchase a
puppy, you should make several preparations. A
puppy will need a safe, enclosed area where it can
play. It will also need somewhere warm to sleep.  A
puppy should not leave its mother before the age of
six to eight weeks. When collecting your puppy, it is
a good idea to do so in the morning, so you can
spend the entire day with it, however, this is not
vital. Always find out as much as you can about
your puppy from the person you are buying – what
is it used to eating?  Talk to your puppy a lot, since
it is likely to be feeling afraid and insecure. It is a
good idea to keep the puppy in your lap on your

journey home, not in a box. The puppy will still be
missing its original family, and needs as much
comforting as possible.  Upon your arrival home,
allow the puppy to investigate its new surroundings.
Show it where it is to sleep, and if the time is right,
give it a meal.  A puppy should receive between four
and five meals daily. These should consist of milks,
meat and even some form of cereal. Puppy food is
available with instructions included.  Use your
puppy’s name as often as possible so that he or she
will get used to it. If you are keeping your puppy
inside the house, start toilet training at once. This is
best done by taking the puppy outside after every
meal, and whilst this might sound strange, you can
use a word, for example “Pee”. Whenever your
puppy does release itself on
your command,
congratulate it. If at any
time your puppy starts to
rotate itself in circles, this
could be an indication that
it wants to urinate.
Puppies are dewormed and

the
Pet�s Corner

Contact
RSPCA on

4343 or 4660

TTTTTopic Topic Topic Topic Topic Two:  Carwo:  Carwo:  Carwo:  Carwo:  Care for a new puppye for a new puppye for a new puppye for a new puppye for a new puppy.....

micro chipped by the
RSPCA.  Deworming
should take place every
two weeks until 12 weeks
old.  Never take your
puppy for long walks
until he or she has become
a junior dog.  If your
puppy starts to playfully
jump up on you, or bite
you, then this should be
stopped immediately,
since the problem could
continue when it is an
adult dog. Take your
puppy by the skin of its
neck, place it on the floor
with belly facing you and
firmly say “NO”. Follow
this with a gentle tickle of
the stomach. Other useful
commands which are
simple to teach are “Sit”
“Stay” “Come” and
“Heel”  Make plenty of
time for your dog since
this will result in it
respecting, and loving you
more. Some people claim
that it even prolongs the
life of you dog.

Lazy   Days

Useful InfoUseful InfoUseful InfoUseful InfoUseful Info
RSPCA Fees:RSPCA Fees:RSPCA Fees:RSPCA Fees:RSPCA Fees:

Neutering:Neutering:Neutering:Neutering:Neutering:
Dogs: £5.00Dogs: £5.00Dogs: £5.00Dogs: £5.00Dogs: £5.00

Bitches: £10.00Bitches: £10.00Bitches: £10.00Bitches: £10.00Bitches: £10.00
Microchipping: £1.00Microchipping: £1.00Microchipping: £1.00Microchipping: £1.00Microchipping: £1.00

On Wednesday morning the 16th May at about
11.30am Peter Benjamin, skipper of the
Helena Dorothy, was fishing in the vicinity

of the Saddle when he hooked a rather exotic fish on
one of his ground lines in about 91 fathoms of water.
The fish, which is a dirty pink colour was
approximately 40-50 cm in length and weighed 3.4kg
was fairly ugly and had little in the way of teeth but
had some sort of filtration system in its large mouth
suggesting that it might live on shrimp or other small
sea creatures. It had a set of strange spiky ridges
along its belly and large black eyes; the fins were
spiny in nature. According to information supplied
by the Fisheries Corporation this type of fish is
found in the deep waters of all oceans but is found
mainly in the Madeira
and the Cape Verde
Islands areas. It is not
commonly found in St
Helena waters.  When
staff of the Fisheries
corporation opened the
fish the following day it
was discovered that the
stomach was empty and
that the fish was heavy
with roe, but most
incredibly the heart was
still beating after more
than 26 hours out of
water. It is amazing to
think what is lurking
below the surface of the
seas that lap our
doorstep!

MEDITERRANEAN
SLIMEHEAD -

 OFF COURSE.
By Johnny Drummond

By Garron Yon
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JobJob

Anns & Ads
It  pays  to  advertise

with  the
St  Helena  News

Anns & Ads

JOB

H.U.H.O would like to
inform the public that
the sum raised from the
dance held at the Level-
wood Community Centre
on 16 March 2001 was
£190.00. The sum raised
from the dance at the Rock
Club on 7 April 2001 was
£131.00.

The Agriculture & Natural
Resources Department will
be carrying out routine treat-
ments for farm animals on
Monday 28 May in the Lev-

elwood area, and on Tuesday 29 May and
Wednesday 30 May in the Longwood area.
The starting time each day will be 8.30am.

The Longwood First School PTA would
like to thank everyone who
supported their sponsored matchbox
treasure hunt. The amount raised
was £400
Results are as follows:
Nursery
Craig Williams, Money collected
(M) £20.02, Sponsors (S) 42,
Items(I) -
Shania C. Benjamin (M) £20.00, (S)
21, (I) 34
Reception:
Alexia Furniss (M) £15.50  (S) 34
Jamie Thomas (I) 54
Yr 1
Shelley Williams (M) £49.00 (S)
87
Roland Crowie (I) 87
Yr 2
Chay Coleman (M) £14.80 (S) 22
Andy Yon (I) 56

For sale is a bungalow situated on
0.78 acres at Luffkins.

It has
Two bedrooms,

Bathroom,
Toilet,
Kitchen
Lounge

Veranda at the front, back and one
side.

Contact Martin Peters of Barren
Ground on telephone 4953 for

further details.

Anybody interested in
 Gravestone inscriptions

for the next call of the RMS St Helena
from Cape Town can contact Fred

Thomas of near Longwood Clinic on
telephone/fax 4512.

For Sale:
The property known as
 ‘Mosquito Cottage’

comprising of 6.8 acres on parcel 6,
Francis Plain section adjorning East

Lodge on the East.
This property is part of the estate of
the late Connie Bonn who recently

passed away in Cape Town.
The executors of the estate will
welcome any reasonable offer.

For further details please contact Pat
Joshua at home on telephone/fax
2235 or e-mail: Pat.J@helanta.sh

A FAMILY
BINGO

St Mary’s Women’s Guild of Blue
Hill

will be holding a Miscellaneous Stall at
the Blue Hill Community

Centre on Saturday 2nd June
at 2pm in aid of Guild

Funds.  There will be the usual stalls
such as clothing,

vegetables, cake and candy,
bottle and can

etc…  Skittles will also be
included.  Teas will be on sale

so drop in at Blue Hill
Community Centre on the 2nd

June.  The organisers look forward to

seeing you there.
For Sale:

A Blue 1.5 DX Datsun car,
not licensed or insured. This
vehicle will be sold on an as
is, where is basis. It can be made roadworthy,
but the body work needs some attention.
Spare parts included in the sale.
Price: £700.00 ONO.
Interested persons can contact James Tho-
mas of H.T.H or at Solomons Bakery H.T.H,
on telephone number: 3770.

For Sale:
An 18 speed Raleigh Mountain bike, blue
in colour, 26” rim in very good condition.

Priced at £90. Interested persons can
contact Trevor Magellan
on telephone 2000 during
working hours or 2719

after 4pm.

The Q5 Celebrations committee
would like to say a very big thank
you to everyone who supported
them on St Helena’s Day. And
especially to all members of the

public who helped to generate such
a nice atmosphere throughout the

day.
Thank you all so much.
www.sthelena2002.com

The St James Restoration Action
Group  says thank you.  It would be
impossible to say thank you individually
to the many people who supported the
Fun Day hosted by the St James
Restoration Action Group and Melvin
Benjamin on 20th May.  So, a very big
THANK YOU to everyone!  Stallholders,
helpers, lenders of equipment,
cheerleaders, dancers, music makers,
announcers, organises of sports – to
everyone who helped behind the scenes
or out front, and thank you also to
everyone who came to enjoy a day out.
Winners of the Toddlers’ Fancy Dress
Competition were the clown in 1st place,
and the Humpty Dumpty and Scarecrow
runners-up.  All the toddlers looked
wonderful in their various costumes and
mums are to be congratulated for their hard
work in getting the costumes made.
Winner of the Pumpkin was Linda
Williams who guessed the weight correctly
at 6lbs 6ozs.  The sweets in a jar go to
Branna Yon who guessed 201.  The Dolly
was won by Suzanne Joshua who guessed
‘Emily’ and the ‘What am I?’ parcel – a
pink panther, was won by Michelle
Joshua.  A raffle in aid of the Action Group
funds was drawn in the early evening –
the Dark Fruit Cake was won by Eileen
Anthony, the bottle of Cinzano by
Cynthia Green and the bottle of Gin by
Dorothy Fowler. The holder of the lucky
number programme 137 did not claim the
prize.  The Fishermen’s Challenge in the
Tug of War was fiercely contested but they
came out on top in the final against the
Irishmen.  Prizes for
winners of the Fun
Sports were given out
as events were
completed.  Once again
– Thank you for your

Friday 1 June 2001 at 8pm
In aid of centre funds

Lots of exciting prizes to be won
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Donny’s
On the Seafront

The ultimate entertainment venue
Licensed bar and hot foods plus a splendid view.

More great movies to watch on the big screen

Tonight at 8.00pm

Men of Honor - inspired by a true story - Action Packed

with special effects. Starring Robert De Niro and Cuba Gooding, Jr.

Saturday Night at 7.30pm:
By Special Request:

The Lost World - Jurassic Park
A must see on the big screen

Sunday Night at 7.00pm

What Lies Beneath
�A first class thriller�

Starring Harrison Ford and Michelle Pfeiffer

Wednesday Night at 8.00pm

Get Carter
The Truth Hurts

Starring Sylvester Stallone

Discos in the Castle Corner on Saturday night
for the kids at 8.30pm and 11.00pm for adults

NEW

NEW

NEW

Pub Paradise

Friday Night:Friday Night:Friday Night:Friday Night:Friday Night:
Children’s Hop on the Pa tio

Saturday Night:Saturday Night:Saturday Night:Saturday Night:Saturday Night:
Mixed Music by

Purse Bag

Sunday OpeningSunday OpeningSunday OpeningSunday OpeningSunday Opening
From 1pm fo l lowed by a disco in the

evening by
  Martin George

Bingo on W ednesday
Night - Jackpot

£110.00

Silver Hill

Saturday Night:
Mixed Music by Bert Leo

Sunday Night:
Disco by Purse Bag

Why not spend your weekend at Silver Hill

Consulate Hotel
C-bird will be playing keyboad

music in the Consulate on
Saturday Night from 8.30 to

11.30pm

Godfathers RockGodfathers RockGodfathers RockGodfathers RockGodfathers Rock
ClubClubClubClubClub

Friday Night:
Disco by Martin George

Saturday Night:
Dance in aid of Pilling Middle

School
music by Johnny Carters Band

Sunday
Fun Day,

Music by the Country Boys

Friday 1st June
Music by King George

Saturday 2nd June
4 Hand Euchre Tournament
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Anchor Marine Racing

St Helena Sail Training
Programme

Applications are now invited to join this exciting new
programme. Those chosen will travel to Cape Town to

undergo professional training which concludes with
examination and qualification as yacht skippers. There will be
opportunities to travel on yacht deliveries (mainly to USA) &
the possibility of work in the UK  as professional yacht crew

for those wishing to look at yachting as a career.

All travel, accommodation & transport expenses will be paid,
together with a subsistence allowance. The costs of training,

course materials & examinations will also be paid.

Applicants must be in possession of a valid passport & be in
a position to leave the island for a minimum of 3 months. It
will be an advantage to hold a full driving licence. Applicants
should also be willing to participate in the Cape to St Helena

Yacht Race or have already done so.

Applications to

The Secretary of the St Helena Yacht Club
Tara George – tel 4525

Four candidates will be required to leave in September
If you are interested then please forward your name to Tara

by 31st May 2001

Ascension Island Works and Services Agency is seeking the
services of a Finance Assistant (Purchase Ledger/Cashier) to
work in the Finance Department on Ascension Island. Some
of the duties will include:

1. Maintenance of Purchase Ledger System
2. Processing and payment of supplier invoices
3. Monthly supplier statement reconciliations
4. Perform the receipt and payment of cash and cheque

transactions within the Finance Department
5. Process on a daily basis cash transactions through

the Cash Book
6. other duties as directed by the Finance Manager

The Successful candidate should have:
1. A good general education. 3 GCSE’s or equivalent

would be an advantage.
2. Computer literacy, including Word and Excel.

Knowledge of Sage Line 100 or another recognised
accounting package would be an advantage.

3. A minimum of five years experience in an office
environment.

4. The ability to work independently and use own
initiative.

5. Developed interpersonal skills and an excellent
telephone manner.

The post, which reports to the Finance Manager, is
offered as a single status contract for one year in the
first instance comprising of free accommodation and full
board.
The Salary of the post is £5,510.00 per annum, paid
monthly in arrears. A one-year single status contract in
the first instance comprising of free accommodation and
full board.
For further information about the post please contact
the Finance Manager on telephone no, 00 247 6830, or
e-mail address Finance.Officer@atlantis.co.ac

Application forms can be obtained from he Agency
Administration Office, Georgetown or the Employment
Office, Essex House, Jamestown, St Helena.
Applications should be submitted to the Employment
Office by 31 May 2001.

The successful applicant will be expected to travel to
Ascension on 19 June 2001.

Bobby Robertson will
be at Longwood on
Saturday.  His first call
will be to Hutts Gate, then
on to Longwood Road ,
Deadwood, Longwood
Hangings and
Bottomwoods.  Bobby
would like to see children
interested in reading on
the Green at about
10.30am.  If you‘d like
Bobby to give you a call
ring him before 8.15am

on Saturday morning.

Items for sale:
Black VW 1.8 GTI Golf, Reg No 1804
Licensed and Insured, Price
N e g o t i a b l e
RYOB1 31cc Model 306 RT Strimmer
Used 4 times only, £95
Brand new Black & Decker Model
KW800E Router, £95
Konia, 21 speed Mountain bike, 2 new
off road tyres included, £60
Sony Midi hi-fi system, turntable,
radio CD and tape £200
Matsui Mini hi-fi system, CD, radio
and tape £50
Akashi VHS video recorder/player –
old but works £30
Mini Sentra 5 ½” television screen
model TV-4150
Includes built in VHF radio, can also
be used in car £40
7 sheets cast iron tin, very good
condition, £40 for all
1 set of golf clubs – Wilson Irons,
bag trolley and balls included £80
A Casio keyboard model MT-520
Ratings: AV 9.0v; D.C. 1/5v x 6 in very
good condition £40
All nearest offers will secure. All
items to go before 23rd June.
Interested persons can contact Roy
on 4152.

JOB

ACCOUNTS FOR NEWSPAPER BINGO ORGANISED ON BEHALF OF
St. Helena Football Association

May 2001

Number of Booklets sold =    970 £970.00
Prize Money £200.00
Cost of Booklets £24.88
Sundries £10.00
Adverts (Newspaper & Radio) £29.00

£263.88
£706.12

Donation to the Disabled Persons Aid Society 10% £70.61
Donation to Bingo Fund (50%) £353.06

£423.67
Balance retained by SHFA £282.45

Peter Yon
Organiser Newspaper Bingo

Week Four, the £100.00 was shared between Trevor Fowler of HTH and Delia Henry.           
No Claims were received for the Jackpot.
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1548kHz, 194 metres, Medium Wave 
 
Sat. 26th May 
 
1900 - Mr Tambourine Man - Derek Topliss 
2000 - Anns &Adverts 
2005 - The Saturday Show - Joy Lawrence 
 
Sun. 27th May 
 
1900 - The Classical Mix - Mike Higgins 
2000 - Local News Summary/Anns & Adverts 
2010 - Stedson's Sunday Selection - Stedson 
Francis 
2130 - Service from St. Paul's Parish 
 
Mon. 28 th May 
 
0700 - Morning Call - Tony Leo  
0710 - Repeat of Local News  
0720 - Bulletin Board 
0730 - The Golden Trunk 
0750 - Announcements 
0810 - Interview 
0830 - Job Shop 
0840 - UK/OK 
0900 - World News (BBC) 
0915 - Advertisements 
0930 - The Music Mix - BBC 
1000 - Bulletin Board 
1015 - Service of Worship*  
1045 - Announcements 
1100 - Let's Sing & Listen - Anne Topliss 
1120 - Job Shop 
1145 - Sports Roundup - BBC 
1200 - Newshour - BBC 
1305 - Local News Headlines 
1310 - Advertisements 
1320 - Interview* 
1340 - Bulletin Board 
1400 - The Golden Trunk* 
1420 - Announcements 
1430 - Book Club 
1450 - Job Shop 
1500 - The BBC Millennium Countdown 
1600 - World News (BBC) 
1615 - Advertisements 
1630 - 30-minute Drama 
1700 - Local News Headlines 
1705 - Bulletin Board 
1715 - Police Five* 
1730 - Let's Sing & Listen* 
1745 - Story Special 
1800 - Announcements 
1805 - Interview 
1825 - A&NRD Update 
1840 - The Golden Trunk 
1900 - Prime Time - Ralph Peters * 
2000 - Local News, Anns & Adverts (rpt at 2200) 
2015 - Hot Pop - John Coleman/Shannon Crowards 
 
Tue. 29th May 
 
0700 - Morning Call - Tony Leo  
0710 - Repeat of Local News  
0720 - Bulletin Board 
0730 - The Golden Trunk 
0750 - Announcements 
0800 - A&NRD Update* 
0810 - Interview 
0830 - Job Shop 
0840 - Eco-watch 
0900 - World News (BBC) 
0915 - Advertisements 
0930 - The UK Top Twenty - BBC 
1000 - Bulletin Board 
1015 - Half-hour Light Entertainment 
1045 - Announcements 
1100 - TRADIO 
1120 - Job Shop 
1145 - Sports Roundup  - BBC 
1200 - Newshour - BBC 
1305 - Local News Headlines 
1310 - Advertisements 

1320 - Interview* 
1340 - Bulletin Board 
1400 - The Golden Trunk* 
1420 - Announcements 
1430 - Book Club 
1450 - Job Shop 
1500 - Mr Tambourine Man - Derek Topliss*  
1600 - World News - (BBC) 
1615 - Advertisements 
1630 - Powerline - (SBC) 
1700 - Local News Headlines 
1705 - Bulletin Board 
1715 - UK/OK* 
1745 - Sports Roundup (BBC) 
1800 - World Briefing/British News - BBC 
1830 - Announcements 
1845 - Story Special 
1900 - Local News Headlines 
1905 - Interview 
1925 - Tings Could Be Verse - Anne Topliss & 
Guests 
1940 - The Golden Trunk* 
2000 - Local News, Anns & Adverts (rpt 2200) 
2015 - The Megamix Show - Natasha 
Clingham 
 
Wed. 30th  May 
 
0700 - Morning Call - Tony Leo  
0710 - Repeat of Local News  
0720 - Bulletin Board 
0730 - The Golden Trunk 
0750 - Announcements 
0810 - Interview 
0830 - Job Shop 
0840 - It Made Our World - Prog. 1 
0900 - World News (BBC) 
0915 - Advertisements 
0930 - Country Crossroads (SBC) 
1000 - Bulletin Board 
1015 - 30-minute Drama*  
1045 - Announcements 
1100 - T'ings Could Be Verse* 
1120 - Job Shop 
1145 - Sports Roundup - BBC 
1200 - Newshour - BBC 
1305 - Local News Headlines 
1310 - Advertisements 
1320 - Interview* 
1340 - Bulletin Board 
1400 - The Golden Trunk* 
1420 - Announcements 
1430 - Book Club 
1450 - Job Shop 
1500 - The Classical Mix - Mike Higgins * 
1600 - World News (BBC) 
1615 - Advertisements 
1630 - 15-minute Feature 
1700 - Local News Headlines 
1705 - Bulletin Board 
1715 - Eco-watch* 
1730 - Announcements 
1745 - Sports Roundup (BBC) 
1800 - World Briefing/British News - BBC 
1830 - TRADIO 
1900 - Local News Headlines 
1905 - Interview 
1925 - Spanish for Saints - Unit 15 
1940 - The Golden Trunk* 
2000 - Local News, Anns & Adverts (rpt 2200) 
2015 - The Wednesday Show - Alan Nicholls  
 
Thu. 31st May 
 
0700 - Morning Call - Tony Leo  
0710 - Repeat of Local News  
0720 - Bulletin Board 
0730 - The Golden Trunk 
0750 - Announcements 
0810 - Interview 
0830 - Job Shop 
0840 - T'ings Could Be Verse* 
0900 - World News  - BBC 
0915 - Advertisements 

0930 - Powerline - SBC 
1000 - Bulletin Board 
1015 - Spanish for Saints - Unit 15* 
1045 - Announcements 
1100 - Let's Sing & Listen* 
1120 - Job Shop 
1145 - Sports Roundup - BBC 
1200 - Newshour - BBC 
1305 - Local News Headlines  
1310 - Advertisements 
1320 - Interview* 
1340 - Bulletin Board 
1400 - The Golden Trunk* 
1420 - Announcements 
1430 - Book Club 
1450 - Job Shop 
1500 -While My Guitar Gently Weeps -  Mike Olsson  
1600 - World News (BBC) 
1615 - Advertisements 
1630 - Half-hour Light Entertainment* 
1700 - Local News Headlines 
1705 - Bulletin Board 
1715 - It Made Our World - Prog. 1* 
1730 - Let's Sing & Listen* 
1745 - Story Special 
1800 - Announcements 
1805 - Interview 
1825 - Health Watch 
1840 - The Golden Trunk* 
1900 - Prime Time - Ralph Peters 
2000 - Local News, Anns & Adverts (rpt 2200) 
2015 - Gospel Music Time - Daniel Leo  
 
Fri. 1 st June  
 
0700 - Morning Call - Tony Leo  
0710 - Repeat of Local News  
0720 - Bulletin Board 
0730 - The Golden Trunk 
0750 - Announcements 
0800 - Health Watch* 
0810 - Interview 
0830 - Job Shop 
0840 - Launch of Environment Week on St. Helena 
0900 - World News - BBC 
0915 - Advertisements 
0930 - Master Control - SBC 
1000 - Bulletin Board 
1015 - 15-minute Feature*  
1045 - Announcements 
1100 - TRADIO* 
1120 - Job Shop 
1130 - Launch of Environment Week on St. Helena* 
1145 - Sports Roundup - BBC 
1200 - Newshour - BBC 
1305 - Local News Headlines 
1310 - Advertisements 
1320 - Interview* 
1340 - Bulletin Board 
1400 - The Golden Trunk* 
1420 - Announcements 
1430 - Book Club 
1450 - Job Shop 
1500 - Drive Time - Roy Scholtz * 
1600 - World News - BBC 
1615 - Advertisements 
1630 - Country Crossroads* 
1700 - Local News Headlines 
1705 - Bulletin Board 
1715 - A&NRD Update* 
1730 - Launch of Environment Week on St. Helena* 
1745 - Sports Roundup  - BBC 
1800 - World Briefing/British News - BBC 
1830 - Announcements 
1845 - Story Special 
1900 - Local News Headlines 
1905 - Interview 
1925 - Spanish for Saints - Unit 15* 
1940 - The Golden Trunk* 
2000 - Local News, Anns & Adverts (rpt 2200) 
2015 - Variety Time - Bert Constantine 
 
* repeated programme 
Epilogue daily before Station closes  
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ST. HELENA CRICKET ASSOCIATION
SEASON 2001

NewsNewsNewsNewsNews
G   lfG   lfG   lfG   lfG   lf

DISTRICT’S COMPETITION

FOOTBALL SEASON
STARTING SOON

“The Annual General Meeting of the St. Helena Football Association will be
held on Wednesday 13th June 2001, 8pm, at the Consulate Hotel Ballroom.  Teams are
reminded that to enter for this seasons competitions,
they must  be represented by at least two of their
players at this meeting, (one must  be the captain).
St. Helena Island team kit - Players who are in
possession of this kit are kindly asked to please
hand them in to me ASAP.
Peter Yon
Chairman SHFA”

Quarter finals in the K/O Handicap
Matchplays resulted in wins for Leon against
Paddo in the battle of the left-handers. In
the ‘FA Cup Final replay’, Liverpool
(Darren Henry) once again triumphed over
Arsenal (Foxy Stevens). This leaves Darren
to play against Leon for the right to play
John Cranfield in the Final. In the Saturday
Bogey competition, Rodney Buckley
triumphed with a score of -3, whilst John
Cranfield finished one hole behind in second
spot. Roy Reynolds scooped the 2-ball pool.
This Sunday sees the AGM. All members
are urged to attend. A new committee needs
to be elected and posts are vacant and the
minutes of the previous year’s AGM will
need to be discussed. So much important
business is on the agenda. Come along and
play the Texas Scramble during the day, to
be followed by tea and then the AGM, or
just come for the tea and AGM, but DO
COME!  Next weekend sees a full weekend
of fun, with Members’ competitions, friends
& guests, Sunday’s ‘Try it out’ day and
then Monday’s Family Day with the BarBQ
in the evening. Full details will be given next
week but if you are in any doubt phone
Rodney Buckley on 4765, or any Golf Club
member, for more details in advance. Make
some time to come down to Longwood over
this weekend And, in the meantime, keep
swinging happy and loose.
Mike Higgins

JAMESTOWN COMMUNITY CENTRE
SKITTLES - 2001

LEAGUE RESULTS
Week 1.
Monday 14 May

Wharf Rats 535 beat   Raiders 510
Karen Thomas 74 (14,16)   Robert Constantine 61
Mervyn Crowie 61   David Constantine 62
Sandra Thomas 63   Jeffrey Stevens 63
Dave Crowie 60

Parttimers 574 beat  Hazards 565
Trevor Crowie 60 (9,12)  Ray Hudson 66 (9,11)
Derek Richards 80 (15,17,11)  Don Constantine 62 (14)
Ronnie Lawrence 63 (16)  Eric Thomas 61 (14)
Teddy Yon 74 (15)  Peter Williams 66 (13)
Terry Lawrence 66 (11)  Charlie Young 80 (15,14)
John Cranfield 65  Gavin George 69 (16)

Wednesday 16 May

Crusaders 540 beat Sharpshooters 489
Nikki Thomas 75 (15,15) Delly Carter 63 (14)
Phillip Thomas 74 (13,11,13) Reggy Furniss 60 (13)
Mark Thomas 59 Ricky Yon 59
Darren Thomas 59

Hotshots 516 beat Rocketeers 487
Ray Augustus 66 (15,9) Clayton George 61
Patsy Francis 59 Anders Bowers 59
Penny Bowers 59 John Richards {Sub} 59 (11)

Next week’s fixtures:
Monday: Parttimers v Rocketeers

Crusaders v Roller Belles

Wednesday: Raiders v Hotshots
Sharpshooters v Hazards

Saturday, 19th June
Half Tree Hollow v Levelwood
St Pauls v Longwood

Sunday, 20th June
Jamestown v Sandy Bay
Blue Hill v Levelwood
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CHANNEL 2

CHANNEL 1

 

CHANNEL 3

TELEVISION GUIDE 26th MAY TO THE 1st JUNE 2001
THIS GUIDE IS SUBJECT TO CHANGE

SATURDAY 26TH

00:09   Stigmata  (18)
02:00  Limbo   (13)
04:11  Wild America (PG)
06:00  BBC World Service
07:00  KTV
11:00  The Avengers (13)
12:32  The Boat   (13)
16:05  Clean Hands (13)
17:00  Where Ya @
18:00  VIP
19:00  Face Of Africa

Documentary
19:30  Face Of Africa Pre –Show
20:00  Face Of Africa 2001 Final
21:35  Hit & Run (PG)
23:08  Against All Odds (16)

SUNDAY 27TH

01:09  Resurrection (18)
03:01  Cookie’s Fortune  (13)
06:00  BBC World Service
07:00  KTV
10:00  The Sixth Man (PG)
12:00  Max Q (F)
14:00  The Rugrats Movie (F)
16:00  US Top Ten
16:30  Star Biographies
17:00  Shine On
18:00  Carte Blanche
19:00  The 13TH Warrior  (13)
21:00  Tomorrow Never
           Dies (PG)
23:08  Wonderful You (16)

MONDAY 28TH

00:08  Switchback   (13)
02:38  Our Guys Outrage In
           Glen Ridge (13)
04:06  A Life Less Ordinary (13)
06:00  BBC World  Service
07:00  KTV
09:00  As Good As It Gets  (13)
11:17  Tarzan And The Lost City
13:00  Oprah  Winfrey Show
14:00  KTV
17:00  Egoli: Place Of  Gold
17:30  Where Ya @
18:00  Once And Again
19:00  Basil (13)
21:00  Beast
21:30  Mercenary (16)
23:33  Eyes Wide Shut (18)

TUESDAY 29TH

02:30  Christmas With
           Granny (13)
03:00  RKO 281 (13)
06:00  BBC World  Service
07:00  KTV
09:00  I Love You, I Love
           You Not (13)
11:00  The Very Thought Of
           You  (13)
13:00  Oprah Winfrey Show
14:00  KTV
17:00  Egoli: Place Of  Gold
17:30  Where Ya @
18:00  Roswell II
19:00  Chinatown  (13)
21:10  Jerry Springer
22:15  The War At Home  (13)

WEDNESDAY 30TH

00:23  Stigmata (18)
02:10  8 Million Ways To
           Die (16)
04:10  Virtual Sexuality  (16)
06:00  BBC World Service
07:00  KTV
09:00  Hit & Run (PG)
11:00  Starman (PG)
13:00  Oprah Winfrey  Show
14:00  KTV
17:00  Egoli: Place Of Gold
17:30  Where Ya @
18:00  Friends
18:30  Surrender
19:30  World Music Awards
           (Special)
22:30  Felicity’s Journey
          (Documentary)
23:00  I Know What You
           Did Last Summer

THURSDAY 31ST

01:00  An Old Wives Tale (13)
02:00  I’m Crazy About Iris
           Blond (13)
03:58  Tomorrow Never
            Dies  (PG)
06:00  BBC World Service
07:00  KTV
09:00  Instinct (13)
11:08  Our Guys Outrage In
           Glenn Ridge (13)
13:00  Oprah Winfrey  Show
14:00  KTV
17:00  Egoli: Place Of Gold
17:30  Where Ya @
18:00  Father Ted
18:30  Normal, Ohio
20:30  Boot Camp
21:47  The 13TH Warrior  (13)
23:35  The Boat (13)

FRIDAY 1ST

03:05  Virtual Sexuality (13)
06:00  BBC World Service
07:00  KTV
09:00  Jackie’s Back  (PG)
11:00  Angela Mooney Dies
           Again (13)
13:00  Oprah Winfrey Show
14:00  KTV
17:00  Egoli: Place Of Gold
17:30  Where Ya @
18:00  The District
19:00  Body Count (16)
21:00  Deep In The City
22:00  The Leading Man (16)

SATURDAY 26TH

05:00  Sports Unlimited
06:00  High Octane
07:00  Motorsport
08:00  Super Saturday
09:30  Rugby Super 12
           Final Brumbies
          V Sharks  (live)
12:00  Tennis Highlights
12:30  World Of Rugby
13:00  WWF Wrestling
14:00  Triathlon
15:00  World Superbikes
            British Superpole (live)
17:00  Pole Position

18:00  Surf Challenge
19:00  Motorsport FIM
20:00  Golf: US PGA Tour
           Kemper Insurance
           Open  (live)
22:00  Supersport News

SUNDAY 27TH

02:00  Boxing: Floyd
           Mayweather v
           Carlos Hernadez +
           Undercard (live)
06:00  Supersport News
08:15  Punchline
10:00  TBA
12:15  Athletics Liberty’s
           Human Race
12:45  Soccer CAF Cup
           Ajax Capetown
           V Katsina United
           (live)
15:00  Motorsport
15:30  Motorsport Indy 500
           (live)
19:30  Golf US PGA Tour
           Kemper Insurance
           Open (live)
22:00  Supersport News

MONDAY 28TH

03:00  Pitch & Putter
04:30  Aerobics
05:10  World Of Rugby
05:40  Soccer Highlights
06:20  Aerobics
07:00  Supersport News
09:00  Tennis: French Open
           (live)
13:50  Soccer Nationwide
           League Division 1
          Final Bolton v Preston
          (live)
16:00  Tennis French Open
           Continues (live)
17:00  Golf Highlights
18:00  On The Ball
19:00  Soccer: Serie A
           Highlights
20:00  Pool World
          Championships
22:00  Supersport News

TUESDAY 29TH

03:00  On The Ball
05:10  Two Wheels
05:40  Tennis Highlights
06:20  Aerobics
07:00  Supersport News
09:00  Tennis French Open
           (live)
17:00  WWF Wrestling
18:00  Boots & All
19:30  High Octane

20:30  Cycling Giro
           d’Italia
21:00  Tennis Highlights
22:00  Darts Grand Prix
23:00  Supersport News

WEDNESDAY 30TH

03:00  Boots & All
04:30  Aerobics
05:00  WWF Wrestling
06:30  Aerobics
07:00  Supersport News
09:00  Tennis: French Open
            (live)
17:15  Punchline
19:00  Soccer Highlights
20:30  High Octane
21:30  Guts & Glory
22:00  Supersport News

THURSDAY 31ST

04:00  Sports Woman
05:10  Transworld Sport
06:10  Aerobics
07:00  Supersport News
09:25  Cricket Highlights
09:55  Cricket: 2ND Test
           England v Pakistan
           (live)
17:00  Tennis: French Open
           (played earlier)
20:00  Golf: US PGA
           Tour Memorial
           Tournament (live)
22:00  Supersport News

FRIDAY 1ST

03:00  Extra Cover
04:30  Aerobics
05:10  Top Car
07:00  Supersport News
09:25  Cricket Highlights
09:55  Cricket: 2ND Test
           England v Pakistan
           (live)
17:00  Tennis: French Open
           (played earlier)
20:00  Golf US PGA Tour
           Tour Memorial
           Tournament (live)
22:00  Supersport News

SATURDAY 26TH

03:00  BBC News
03:30  Hardtalk
07:00  BBC News
07:30  Correspondent
08:00  BBC News
08:10  Pole To Pole
12:00  BBC News
12:10  Pole To Pole
13:00  BBC News
13:30  Click Online
17:00  BBC News
17:30  This Week
18:00  BBC News
18:30  Earth Report
22:00  BBC News
22:30  Europe Direct
23:00  BBC News
23:30  This Week

SUNDAY 27TH

03:00  BBC News
03:30  This Week
07:00  BBC News
07:30  Earth Report
08:00  BBC News
08:30  This Week
12:00  BBC News
12:10  Living With El Nino
13:00  BBC News
13:30  Top Gear
17:00  BBC News
17:10  The New Face Of
            Leprosy
18:00  BBC News
18:30  Europe Direct
22:00  BBC News
22:30  Reporters
23:00  BBC News
23:30  Correspondent

MONDAY 28TH

03:00  BBC News
03:30  Earth Report
07:00  BBC News
07:30  Click Online
08:00  BBC News
08:30  Correspondent
12:00  BBC News
12:30  Hardtalk
13:00  BBC News
13:30  Predictions
17:00  BBC News
17:30  World Business Report
18:00  BBC News
18:30  Hardtalk
22:00  BBC News
22:30  World Business Report
23:00  BBC News
23:30  Hardtalk

TUESDAY 29TH

03:00  BBC News
03:30  Hard Talk
07:00  BBC News
07:30  Predictions
08:00  BBC News
08:30  Earth Report
12:00  BBC News
12:30  Hardtalk
13:00  BBC News
13:30  Holiday
17:00  BBC News
17:30  World Business Report
18:00  BBC News
18:30  Hardtalk
22:00  BBC News
22:30  World Business  Report
23:00  BBC News
23:30  Hardtalk

WEDNESDAY 30TH

03:00  BBC News
03:30  Hardtalk
07:00  BBC News
07:30  Holiday
08:00  BBC News
08:30  Reporters
12:00  BBC News
12:30  Hardtalk
13:00  BBC News
13:30  Click Online
17:00  BBC News
17:30  World Business Report
18:00  BBC News
18:30  Hardtalk
22:00  BBC News
22.30  World Business Report
23.00   BBC News
23:30  Hardtalk

THURSDAY 31ST

03:00  BBC News
03:30  Hardtalk
07:00  BBC News
07:30  Talking Movies
08:00  BBC News
08:30  Reporters Special
12:00  BBC News
12:30  Hardtalk
13:00  BBC News
13:30  Top Gear
17:00  BBC News
17:30  World Business Report
18:00  BBC News
18:30  Hard Talk
22:00  BBC News
22:30  World Business Report
23:00  BBC News
23:30  Hardtalk
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FRIDAY 1ST

03:00  BBC News
03:30  Hardtalk
07:00  BBC News
07:30  Top Gear
08:00  BBC News
08:30  Life
12:00  BBC News
12:30  Hardtalk
13:00  BBC News
13:30  Talking Movies
17:00  BBC News
17:30  World Business Report
18:00  BBC News
18:30  Hardtalk
22:00  BBC News
22:30  World Business Report
23:00  BBC News
23:30  Hardtalk

SATURDAY 26TH

00:00  Tornado
00:45  Mysteries Of Asia
01:40  Lonely Planet
02:35  New Discovery
04:00  Total Fishing
04:25  Rex Hunt
04:55  Sweet Things
05:20  Just For Starters
05:55  Running Repairs
06:15  Space Invaders
09:00  Battle For The Skies
09:30  Wings
10:30  A Plane Is Born
14:10  Channel Tunnel
15:05  Discovery Showcase

19:00  Mysteries Of Asia
20:00  Bald Truth
21:00  Children’s Beauty
           Pageant

SUNDAY 27TH

00:00  Lonely Planet
00:45  Madame Tussaud’s
           Wax Museum
01:50  Superb Structures
04:00  Total Fishing
04:25  Rex Hunt
05:00  Sweet Things
05:20  Just For Starters
05:50  Running Repairs
06:15  Collectomania
09:00  Best Of British
09:30  Beating Red
10:30  Wild And Weird
11:25  Ultimate Guide
14:10  Wind Driven
14:35  Dreamboats
15:05  Battlefield
16:00  Extreme Machines
19:00  Riddle Of The Desert
20:00  Ancient Autopsies
21:00  Forensic Detectives

MONDAY 28TH

00:00  Jurassica
00:50  History Of Water
01:40  Greatest Runners On
           Earth
04:00  Jurassica
04:55  The Diceman
05:20  Total Fishing
05:50  Two’s Country
06:20  Two’s Country
09:00  How Did They Build
           That
09:30  Ghosthunters
10:00  Disaster
10:30  Battle For The Skies
11:25  Nick’s Quest

14:10  Untold Stories Of
           The Navy Seals
15:05  History Of Water
16:00  Nick’s Quest
19:00  Crocodile Hunter
20:00  Unwrapped
21:00  Wings

TUESDAY 29TH

00:00  Sharks Of The Deep
           Blue
00:45  Extremes Machines
01:40  Gladiators
04:00  Ultimate Guide
04:55  The Diceman
05:20  Total Fishing
05:20  Two’s Country
09:00  How Did They Build
           That
09:30  Ghosthunters
10:00  Disaster
10:30  Wings
11:25  Nick’s Quest
14:10  Crocodile Hunter
15:05  Journeys To The
           Ends Of The Earth
16:00  Nick’s Quest
19:00  Body Bugs
20:00  Unwrapped
21:00  Ferrari

WEDNESDAY 30TH

00:00  SABC-Running Wild
00:50  In Search Of Liberty
           Bell
01:40  Devil’s Island
04:00  Ultimate Guide
05:00  The Diceman
05:20  Total Fishing
05:50  Two’s Country
09:00  How Did They Build
           That
09:30  Ghost Hunters
10:00  Disasters

10:30  Ferrari
11:25  Nick’s Quest
14:10  Body Bugs
15:05  Leaning Tower Of
           Pisa
16:00  Nick’s Quest
19:00  Extreme Machines
20:00  Unwrapped
21:00  Battlefield

THURSDAY 31ST

00:15  Vets On The
           Wildside
00:45  Astronaut
01:40  Battlefield
04:00  The Big Animal
           Show
04:30  Going Wild
05:00  The Diceman
05:20  Total Fishing
05:50  Two’s Country
09:00  How Did They Build
           That
09:30  Ghosthunters
10:00  Disaster
10:30  Battlefield
11:25  O’Shea’s  Big
           Adventure
14:10  Extreme Machine
15:05  Diamonds!
16:00  O’Shea’s Big
           Adventure

19:00  Medical Detectives
19:30  Medical Detectives
20:00  Desert Mummies Of
           Peru
21:00  Forensic Detectives

FRIDAY 1ST

00:00  Zoophobia
00:45  Leaning Tower Of
           Pisa
01:45  War Month
04:00  Wild And Weird
05:20  Total Fishing
05:50  Two’s Country
09:00  How Did They Build
           That
09:30  Ghosthunters
10:00  Disaster
10:30  Best Of British
11:25  O’Shea’s Big
           Adventure
14:15  Ultimate Guide
15:10  Disaster
16:00  O’Shea’s Big
           Adventures
19:00  Untold Stories Of
           The Navy Seals
20:00  History Of Water
21:00  Battle For The Skies

 
 

 
 

STARTING: Friday 8th June 2001      
 

PRIZES: 
 

Jackpot  =  £1000.00 
Can only be won in 55 numbers.   

+ 
£100.00 (each week) 

(can be won in 65 numbers) 
 

BOOKLETS: £1.00 each (1 card to be played each week) 
  
NUMBERS: 65   (55 to win Jackpot) 
 

 

ON SALE AT: 

HTH Supermarket 
Longwood Supermarket 

MacDaniel’s Shop 
Red Hill Shop 

Y & T Enterprizes 
Souvenir Shop 

 

PROCEEDS: 
To 2002 Quincentenary Fund  –  

RULES: 1.   Only one card in your booklet to be played each week.
2.    Claims to be made to Peter Yon on Telephone Number
4004 by no later  than 12 Noon on Sunday each week.
3.    When claims are made the whole booklet must be handed
in with your name and address written on it.
4.   Winners will be decided on the earliest number.
5.   Once prizes have been won booklets then become invalid.

PLEASE NOTE:  TOTAL NUMBERS INCREASED TO 65

Now available on St Helena

A decorative range of standard sized
coloured Klinker-style bricks

Available in:
*  Standard Grey
*  Mocha Brown
*  Dusty Olive

More colours coming soon.
Call: 3867 for Chris

(Samples available to view)
ORDER NOW

BRICK’SBRICK’SBRICK’SBRICK’SBRICK’S


